 GOVERNING BODY FOR MOSS HALL NURSERY SCHOOL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD AT THE SCHOOL

ON TUESDAY 4 DECEMBER 2018
LA GOVERNOR
*Brian Salinger (Chairman) 
CO-OPTED GOVERNORS
*Jonathan Brown (Vice Chairman)
* Valerie Kiefer

*Jane Ouseley
*Ann Savage

NURSERY PARENT GOVERNORS
*Rebecca Quest
*Joanna Ozin
*Olimpia Erdogan
*Carla Alexander

STAFF GOVERNORS
*Annette Long – Headteacher

*Sian McDermott – Teaching Staff





   * denotes member present

IN ATTENDANCE

Caroline Winston (Clerk)
      PART I

18/38
WELCOME 

The Chairman welcomed all to the Autumn Term meeting.
18/39
ACCEPTANCE/NON-ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies as all Governors were present.
18/40
DECLARATION OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS
None of the Governors present declared a pecuniary interest in the business to be discussed.
18/41
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2018-2019

Nominations were invited for the position of Chairman and Mr Salinger was proposed and seconded. Upon a show of hands it was RESOLVED that Brian Salinger be appointed Chairman for the academic year 2018-2019, or until his successor was appointed.

18/42
APPOINTMENT OF VICE CHAIRMAN FOR THE ACADEMIC YEAR 2018-2019

Nominations were invited for the position of Vice Chairman and Mr Brown was proposed and seconded. Upon a show of hands it was RESOLVED that Jonathan Brown be appointed Vice Chairman for the academic year 2018-2019, or until his successor was appointed.
18/43
PART I MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18 JULY 2018 


The Part I Minutes of the meeting held on 18 July 2018 were confirmed and 
signed by the Chairman as an accurate record.

18/44
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

Arising from the minutes:

Pg. 2 18/24 Matters Arising: 30-hour Provision     The Headteacher had 
circulated the survey data by email.

Pg. 2 18/24 Matters Arising: Parental Skills     The Headteacher said that she 
was in the process of putting together a document outlining the type of 
parental skills the Nursery could benefit from.

Jane Ouseley said that she was happy to continue volunteering her gardening 
skills but would prefer not to have to co-ordinate other people helping her.


A Governor said that a local association might be interested in volunteering 
their skills at the Nursery.


Pg. 2 18/24 Matters Arising: Data Protection Officer (DPO)    The 
Headteacher said that none of the Moss Hall schools had been successful yet 
in appointing a DPO. This was an agenda item for the next meeting of the 
three headteachers.


Pg. 2 18/24 Matters Arising: Snow Closures    The Deputy Headteacher 
reported that she had drafted an Emergency Closure Procedure document. 
This would be considered later in the meeting.

Pg. 6 18/26 Reports of Committees: Health & Safety (a) Works to Next Door    
The Headteacher reported that the building work next door had been halted 
while new contractors were sourced. Once the Nursery had opened, 
she would be asking to check the view of their security cameras.

In response to a Governor’s query, the Headteacher said that the new open 
date for the adjacent Nursery was now projected to be March 2019.


The Headteacher was disappointed to report that the agreement to clean the 
windows of Moss Hall Nursery and to make repairs to pavements had not 
been carried out by the contractors.


Pg. 8 18/32 Dates of Committee Meetings    An annual schedule of committee 
dates would be agreed later in the meeting.
18/45
REPORT OF THE HEADTEACHER
The report of the Headteacher had been previously circulated and was received and noted. Questions were invited:
a) Achievement and Standards    A Governor queried why the children were now achieving at a much higher level than when baseline assessments were taken. In reply, the Headteacher said that they believed this was because baseline assessment was carried out four weeks after children started nursery and that was very early to make accurate assessments of a young child who was not yet fully settled.

     The SLT would be looking at data trends year-on-year.


      Governors heard that parents meet with their child’s key person during the 
      term for feedback. The type of information sent to parents at the end of 
      year would be given further consideration.  A full explanation would be 

      provided with any data sent home as this had caused some confusion at 
      the end of the academic year 2017-2018.


      The School would be doing more joined up work with the data with the 
  
      Infant School.



      In response to a query, the Deputy Headteacher gave an overview of the 
      data regarding age related descriptors. 

     The Headteacher said that the function of the data system which allowed 
     staff to analyse how children learned was useful.

b) Monthly Parental Workshops    Asked for further information about these, the Headteacher said that, to date, the Nursery had run welcome meetings for parents which had been very well attended, as well as one language workshop. The following day, parents would be attending workshops on Physical Development. Each of these workshop sessions were 45 minutes long.


     The Headteacher highlighted that the School had been approached by the 
     London Borough of Waltham Forest to deliver training. The Headteacher 
     would be delivering two three-day Baby Room training sessions in the 
  
     Spring and Summer Terms, and would deliver a half day or twilight 
  
     session to describe the Nursery’s intergenerational project in June 2019.

c) Staff Absence    A Governor asked for further information. The Headteacher highlighted that there had been 37 staff sickness days already that term. She had met with Barnet HR to look at patterns of attendance. She would be implementing a stricter method of monitoring attendance.

     Governors were informed that, at the recent Finance Committee meeting, it 
     had been agreed that staff parental leave days would no longer be 
     
     paid.

d) Safeguarding    It was noted that all staff had Level 1 Safeguarding training and online Prevent training. The Deputy Headteacher had had Designated Safeguarding Lead (DSL) training and safer recruitment training.

     The Chairman queried whether the Nursery was adequately covered in 
     terms of first aid training and the Headteacher confirmed that it was.

e) Events    The list of events was noted.

     Governors were invited to attend the Christmas celebrations on 17 
   
     December 2018.


     The Headteacher reported that she would be meeting with the Chair of the 
     MHSA in January 2019 to discuss improving communication with the 
  
     Nursery.


     Governors briefly discussed the exciting new project with the local care 
     home.

18/46
SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT PLAN (SDP)

The School Development Plan had been circulated to all Governors. 

The Headteacher reminded all that this was a working document and the 
priorities and targets for the year were noted.


A brief overview of each target was provided.


The School was hoping to achieve the London Healthy Early Years Award, 
which was outlined under Target 4 of the document.


A Governor asked whether the Nursery used school aged work 

experience students and in reply the Headteacher confirmed that they did.


The Nursery Teachers Network had had their first meeting, and this had been 
well attended. This was useful for the Nursery’s own teachers as well as for 
those 
from other settings.


A Governor asked about the decluttering exercise and said that he felt that 
the walls were now rather bare. The Headteacher said that the School needed 
to move back to purposeful wall displays. Children needed space and time to 
be creative which was what initiated the de-cluttering. The Headteacher said 
that Governors would see the changes to displays throughout the year.

A Governor suggested that the SDP had clearer deadlines for the actions for 
more effective monitoring by the Governing Body. The Headteacher 
undertook to amend the document accordingly and would include dates for 
each action.

Action: Headteacher

The SDP would be monitored at committee level as well as by the full 
Governing Body.
18/47 REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

Health & Safety Committee


The minutes of the meeting held on 15 November 2018, copies of which had 
been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the 
minutes:

a) Asbestos Survey     It was highlighted that the Nursery had had its 10 yearly asbestos inspection. The external asbestos flue needed to be painted to seal it. There would be no rubbing down and notices had to go on all asbestos in the School.

Curriculum and Pupil Welfare


The minutes of the meeting held on 15 November 2018, copies of which had 
been previously circulated, were received and noted. Arising from the 
minutes:
a) New Teacher    The Headteacher was pleased to report that the new teacher had been able to start yesterday at the Nursery, a month earlier than planned. This would release pressure currently on the Headteacher and Deputy Headteacher.
18/48
RATIFICATION OF POLICIES

The following policies/documents had been circulated with the agenda 
papers:

Charity Protocol


Communication to Governors Protocol


Emergency Closure Procedures


Governor Visit Policy


Pay and Appraisal Policy for Support Staff


Pay and Appraisal Policy for Teaching Staff


Staff Code of Conduct


After full consideration the documents were RATIFIED.


The Headteacher said that she would share the Emergency Closure 
Procedures document with the Infant and Junior schools.
18/49
ANNUAL REVIEW OF COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP, STRUCTURE, LINK GOVERNOR ROLES AND TERMS OF REFERENCE


The committee membership list was updated to show that Jo Ozin had joined Curriculum & Pupil Welfare and Rebecca Quest had joined Health & Safety.


A discussion ensued about the skills of Governors. The Clerk undertook to chase outstanding skills audit returns and would produce a matrix of results for consideration at the next meeting.

Action: Clerk
18/50
SCHOOL TRAVEL PLAN

The Deputy Headteacher reported that she had been invited by an ex-parent, Stephen Levi, to attend a meeting with local residents about the problematic parking of parents in the local roads during drop off and collection time. The meeting had taken place from 8.40 am, where she had joined the group of local residents to walk locally and observe how people had parked. The Deputy Headteacher said that she had witnessed some dreadful parking and could understand why the residents were so annoyed by this ongoing issue. The parking was particularly bad in Moss Hall Grove. Pavement width was also an apparent issue. These issues were expected to get worse after the new Nursery was also opened. 

The group had been joined by Cllr Kath McGurick, who had agreed to ask a member of the Highways team to come down to do a similar observation exercise.


Other issues reported by the local residents were poor lighting, especially at the pedestrian crossing after school and first thing in the morning, poor gritting of pavements and wet slippery leaves on the pavements.


A member of the Travel Plan team had joined the group slightly later. He had provided several suggestions, but nothing that hadn’t already been considered over the years.


The Deputy Headteacher asked for the support of the Governing Body with any strategies going forward. The LA had suggested implementing the ‘School Streets’ system, where Moss Hall Grove would be closed to traffic certain times of the day. A Governor suggested that this would probably simply push the issues into other streets, but ultimately the safety of the children was the School’s priority.


A discussion ensued about the reasons that  parents drove their children to School and it was acknowledged that this was often as they were travelling straight on to work or somewhere else after the school run.

A Governor said that there was a lack a parking enforcement officers present in the streets around the School. The Deputy Headteacher reported that Cllr McGurick had contacted this team and requested a greater presence in the area. She had also asked for the engineering team to come and look at the junctions and pavements in the vicinity of the School.


The Headteachers of the three schools would be writing to parents about the ongoing issues in local roads.

The Governing Body said that the Deputy Headteacher had their full support on this matter moving forward. 


A suggestion was made to visit other busy schools that were successfully managing the flow of traffic and parking in their local roads. Carla Alexander undertook to help with this.

Action: C Alexander

The Vice Chairman undertook to contact Robert Riley, LA Sustainable Travel, who could direct the School to some schools who were successfully managing the traffic and parking outside their premises.

Action: Vice Chairman

The Deputy Headteacher had requested emission data for the roads around the School, as many parents sat with their engines running.

The Chairman undertook to contact the Chairs of the Infant and Junior Schools regarding the parking issues.

Action: Chairman

.

18/51
EDUCATION & SKILLS DIRECTOR’S REPORT

This report had been emailed to all Governors prior to the meeting:  

1 Provisional Achievement in Barnet (2018)

The analysis of the current available data relating to pupil achievement in Barnet, at Key Stage 1 and 2, GCSE and A Level was noted.
2 Ofsted Monitoring Visit Report

Information on recent Ofsted Visits to the London Borough of Barnet in relation to social work practice was given in the report.
3 Governance Self Evaluation Audit Tool

A revised audit template was included in the report as Appendix 1, with a request to complete and return the audit to Sarah Beaumont, Governor Services Manager, by Friday 14 December 2018.  A short feedback would be given.  

4 Revised Guidance for Maintained Schools on Applying for Funding of Redundancy Costs

Governors noted the revised guidance included in the report as Appendix 2, with a redundancy form also attached as Appendix 3.

5 School Admissions & Place Planning

An update for 2018 was given in the report.  It was noted that the demand for Reception places was beginning to fall, while at secondary level, pressure for places continued to grow.

6 Connect – The Network for Global Learning in Education

Governors noted that, from September 2018 until 31 March 2019, Cambridge Education was allowing Barnet schools to become Level 1 Connect members free of charge.  

7 Governor Services

Information on the enhanced strategic support provided by the Governor Advice Officer Service was noted.

8 School SENCO Toolkit

Governors noted the launch of the SENCO toolkit to assist schools in relation to their SEN practice.  Moderation sessions would be available for schools during this academic year. 

18/52
GOVERNING BODY MEMBERSHIP

The Clerk highlighted that the terms of office of Jonathan Brown, Ann Savage 
and Valerie Kiefer would be coming to an end on 8 March 2019. These 
positions would be considered for reappointment at the next meeting.
Action: Clerk
18/53
ANNUAL REVIEW OF REGISTER OF BUSINESS INTERESTS

Governors were requested to complete the pro forma provided and return it to the Headteacher for inclusion in the Register of Business Interests.

18/54
GOVERNOR SUPPORT AND DEVELOPMENT

The Chairman commended to Governors the training provided by Governor 
Services.


The Headteacher said that there was lots of useful online training too that was 
available for Governors and she undertook to circulate these by email as and 
when she received them.
18/55
ANY OTHER BUSINESS
a) LA Funding Consultation    The Chairman said that schools were awaiting the outcome of this consultation. The Nursery could only vote in the section on High Needs funding and had voted in favour of this.
b)  Governor Visits Protocol   The Headteacher reminded Governors that it was important that they followed this protocol. A schedule of visits would be created, and it was important that these visits were undertaken as part of the monitoring role of the Governing Body.
c) Junior School Ofsted Inspection     The Headteacher reminded Governors that the Junior School had been inspected in May 2018 and the report had been published online. The Headteacher would be leaving the School at the end of the Autumn Term. Katie Dawbarn would be acting Headteacher until the end of the Summer Term. This information had been communicated to all parents in writing.

      A meeting with Neil Marlow for Nursery and Infant parents had been 
  
      arranged for Wednesday 5 December 2018 at 6.00 pm.


      The Headteacher said that the headteacher vacancy at the Junior School
      would mean that there would be discussion between the three schools 
      about amalgamation, which was standard practice.
18/56
DATES OF COMMITTEE MEETINGS

It was decided that dates of committee meetings would be arranged for the 
rest of the academic year:


Spring Term


Pupil Welfare & Curriculum
13 February 2019 at 10.30am


Health & Safety


13 February 2019 at 9.15am


Staffing & Finance


15 February 2019 at 9.15 am


Summer Term


Pupil Welfare & Curriculum
15 May 2019 at 10.30am


Health & Safety


15 May 2019 at 9.15am


Staffing & Finance


17 May 2019 at 9.15 am


Governor Observations

SEN (Jane Ouseley) – 23 January 2019 at 9.30 am


Safeguarding (Ann Savage) – 4 February 2019 at 2.00 pm


Pupil Premium (Jo Ozin) – 5 February 2019 at 9.10 am


- Health & Safety – unannounced check


- Baby Rhyme Time – Carla Alexander and Olimpia Erdogan to arrange – 
 
  Tuesdays at 1.00 pm


- Curriculum Workshop on Reading (Val Kiefer) – 6 February 2019 at 9.00 am


  Sian McDermott undertook to circulate the dates of all curriculum workshops 
  to Governors.

Action: S McDermott


 The Clerk undertook to circulate these dates to a Governors.

Action: Clerk
18/57
DATE OF THE NEXT MEETINGS

The date of the Spring Term meeting was confirmed as Thursday 7 
March 2019 at 6.15 pm at the School.

The date of the Summer Term meeting was confirmed as Wednesday 5 June 
2019 at 6.15 pm at the School.
18/58
MOTION OF CONFIDENTIALITY
It was resolved that, because of its nature, the business to be transacted be treated as confidential and not for publication.
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